Argentina
Garments
Forced Child Labor

- 1. Arana Araya, Ignacio. "Prolifera la Exportación de Trabajo Esclavo Boliviano." *El Mercurio*, August 27, 2006; available from http://www.sindicatomercosul.com.br/noticia02.asp?noticia=33144
- 2. Arrieta, Gustavo B. "Talleres Clandestinos: el Negocio de la Explotación." *La Nación*, May 11, 2008; available from http://www.lanacion.com.ar/nota.asp?nota\_id=1011299&high=trabajo%20esclav
- 3. Save the Children- Sweden. *Diagnóstico Sobre la Situación de Niños, Niñas, e Adolescentes en 21 Países de América Latina*. Lima, 2003; available from http://www.scslat.org/web/publicaciones/interna.php?xid=24&xleng=i&xfontmor e=1&xopcp=
- 4. "Trabajo esclavo: Denuncian a una Importante Marca Textil." *Clarín*, January 16, 2007; available from http://www.clarin.com/diario/2007/01/16/laciudad/h-03501.htm

Benin	•
Cotton	
Forced Child Labor	

- 1. Boko, Michee. "Rights: Child Labor Thrives in Benin." *Inter Press Service*, May 23, 2003; available from http://www.highbeam.com/doc/1P1-74121947.html.
- 2. Environmental Justice Foundation. *The Children Behind our Cotton*. London, 2007; available from http://www.ejfoundation.org/pdf/The%20Children%20behind%20Our%20Cotton%20FINAL.pdf
- 3. Human Rights Watch. *Borderline Slavery: Child Trafficking in Togo*. 2003; available from http://hrw.org/reports/2003/togo0403/togo0403.pdf
- 4. République du Benin, Ministère de la Famille et de l'Enfant, and UNICEF. *Etude Nationale sur la Traite des Enfants*. New York, November 2007.
- 5. The Protection Project. *Republic of Benin Human Trafficking Country Report*. 2005; available from http://www.protectionproject.org/?q=content/country-reports

Bolivia
<b>Brazil Nuts / Chestnuts</b>
Forced Child Labor

- 1. BBC. *Bolivia: Guaraníes "desamparados*, BBC Mundo. May 13, 2005; available from http://news.bbc.co.uk/hi/spanish/specials/newsid\_4541000/4541017.stm.
- 2. ILO. *Enganche y Servidumbre por Deudas en Bolivia*. Ginebra, January, 2005; available from
  - http://www.ilo.org/sapfl/Informationresources/ILOPublications/langes/docName--WCMS 082055/index.htm.
- 3. UNICEF/República de Bolivia, Ministerio de Trabajo, Empleo y Previsión Social. Sin tiempo para soñar: Niños, niñas y adolescentes en la zafra y en el beneficiado de la castaña. Series: Peores Formas de Trabajo Infantil y Violencia contra la niñez y la adolescencia, La Paz: 2008.
- 4. U.S. Department of State. "Bolivia." In *Country Report on Human Rights Practices- 2006*. Washington, DC, March 6, 2007; available from http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2006/78881.htm.
- 5. Viceministerio de la Juventud, Niñéz y Tercera Edad. Dirección General de Niñéz y Adolescencia. *Los niños, niñas y adolescentes y la exclusión social y étnica en Bolivia*. 2003; available from
  - http://www.crin.org/resources/infoDetail.asp?ID=3662&flag=legal.

Bolivia
Sugarcane
Forced Child Labor

- 1. Child Rights Information Network. *Informe ONG Sobre el Cumplimiento de la Convención Internacional de los Derechos de los Niños en la República de Bolivia*. Defensa de los Niños Internacional, Cochabamba, 2005; available from http://www.crin.org/resources/infoDetail.asp?ID=4887&flag=legal.
- 2. Garland, Eduardo Bedoya and Alvaro Bedoya Silva Santisteban. *Enganche y Servidumbre por Deudas en Bolivia*. ILO. Ginebra, January, 2005; available from http://www.ilo.org/sapfl/Informationresources/ILOPublications/lang--es/docName--WCMS\_082055/index.htm.
- 3. ILO. *Trafficking of Human Beings: New Approaches to Combating the Problem.* Geneva, May, 2003; available from http://www.unhcr.org/refworld/category,LEGAL,ILO,,,40360bf34,0.html.
- 4. *Quiero Ser Libre sin Dueño*. Directed by Alfredo Ovando. Salón Chingón, 2005; available from http://www.salonchingon.com/cinema/cautivos.php?city=mx.
- 5. U.S. Department of State. "Bolivia." In *Country Report on Human Rights Practices- 2006*. Washington, DC, March 6, 2007; available from http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2006/78881.htm.

Brazil
Charcoal
Forced Child Labor

- 1. Globo. "Operação Fecha Carvoarias Clandestinas no Pará." July 2, 2008; available from http://g1.globo.com/Noticias/Brasil/0,,MUL632782-5598,00.html.
- 2. International Confederation of Free Trade Unions. *Internationally Recognized Core Labour Standards in Brazil: Report for the WTO General Council Review of the Trade Policies of Brazil.* 2004; available from http://www.icftu.org/www/pdf/clsbrazilenglish2004.pdf.
- 3. ILO. Report on the Supplementary Study of the Magnitude of Slave Labour in Brazil. Brasília, Brazil, 2003.
- 4. ILO. Stopping Forced Labour: Global Report under the Follow-up to the ILO Declaration on Fundamental Principles and Rights at Work. Geneva, 2001.
- 5. U.S. Department of State. "Brazil" in *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2007*. Washington, DC, March 11, 2008; available from http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2007/100630.htm

Burkina Faso
Cotton
Forced Child Labor

- 1. De Lange, Albertine. "Going to Kompienga" A Study on Child Labour Migration and Trafficking in Burkina Faso's South-Eastern Cotton Sector International Research on Working Children, Amsterdam, August 2006; available from <a href="http://www.childtrafficking.com/Docs/lange\_d\_alb06gtkompienga\_061106.pdf">http://www.childtrafficking.com/Docs/lange\_d\_alb06gtkompienga\_061106.pdf</a>
- 2. International Confederation of Free Trade Unions. *Internationally Recognized Core Labour Standards in Benin, Burkina Faso and Mali.* Geneva, 2004; available from
  - http://www.icftu.org/displaydocument.asp?Index=991220266&Language=EN
- 3. Save the Children. *Gender Evaluation and Baseline Report: The Provinces of Séno, Houet, Comoé, Léraba and Poni Education / Child Trafficking.* Baseline Study. Bobo-Dioulasso, October 2004.
- 4. U.S. Department of State. "Burkina Faso" In *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices* 2006. Washington, DC, 2007; available from http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2006/78721.htm.
- 5. Zagre, Ambroise, et al. *Etude Prospective Sur La Traite Des Enfants Au Burkina Faso*. IPEC, UNICEF, Save the Children and the Ministry of Social Action, January 2002.

Burkina Faso
Gold
Forced Child Labor

- 1. ILO. *Child Labor in Gold Mining*. Geneva, 2006; available from http://www.ilo.org/ipecinfo/product/download.do;jsessionid=0a038009ce9f52eda 7591484dcf8606fe643013a21b?type=document&id=4146.
- 2. U.S. Department of State. "Burkina Faso (Tier 2)." In *Trafficking in Persons Report- 2007*. Washington, DC, June 12, 2007; available from http://www.state.gov/g/tip/rls/tiprpt/2007/82805.htm.
- 3. Zagre, Ambroise, et al. *Etude Prospective Sur La Traite Des Enfants Au Burkina Faso*. IPEC, UNICEF, Save the Children and the Ministry of Social Action, January 2002.

Burma
Bamboo
Forced Child Labor

- 1. ILO Committee of Experts. *Individual Observation concerning Convention No.* 29, *Forced Labour, 1930 Myanmar (ratification: 1955).* 2004; available from http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/cgi-lex/pdconv.pl?host=status01&textbase=iloeng&document=7172&chapter=6&query=%28C029%29+%40ref+%2B+%28Myanmar%29+%40ref&highlight=&querytype=bool&context=0
- 2. Karen Human Rights Group. *Surviving in Shadow: Widespread Militarization and the Systematic Use of Forced Labour in the Campaign for Control of Thaton District.* January 17, 2006; available from http://www.khrg.org/khrg2006/khrg0601a.htm
- 3. Tai, H., et al. *More of the Same: Forced Labor Continues in Burma (October 2000-September 2001)*. October 11, 2001; available from http://www.earthrights.org/burmareports/more\_of\_the\_same\_forced\_labor\_continues\_in\_burma\_october\_2000-september\_2001.html

# Burma

Beans (green, soy, yellow)

Forced Child Labor

1. Htoo, N., et al. *We Are Not Free to Work for Ourselves: Forced Labor and Other Human Rights Abuses in Burma (January 2002-May 2002)*. EarthRights International. June 2002; available from http://www.earthrights.org/files/Reports/FL2002.pdf

Burma
Bricks
Forced Child Labor

- 1. Human Rights Watch. *My Gun Was as Tall as Me: Child Soldiers in Burma*. New York, October, 2002; available from http://www.hrw.org/en/reports/2002/10/16/my-gun-was-tall-me
- 2. ILO. Developments Concerning the Question of The Observance by the Government of Myanmar of the Forced Labour Convention, 1930 (No. 29). Governing Body Report GB.286/6. March, 2003.
- 3. Lewa, Chris. *Issues to be Raised Concerning the Situation of Rohingya Children in Myanmar (Burma)*. Bangkok, November, 2003.

Burma
Rice
Forced Child Labor

- 1. Human Rights Watch. *My Gun Was as Tall as Me: Child Soldiers in Burma*. New York, October, 2002; available from http://www.hrw.org/en/reports/2002/10/16/my-gun-was-tall-me
- 2. International Confederation of Free Trade Unions. Report for ILO Committee of Experts on the Application of Conventions and Recommendations: Burma: Forced Labour Convention, 1930 (nr. 29). November 10, 2004; available from http://www.icftu.org/displaydocument.asp?Index=991220741&Language=EN
- 3. Karen Human Rights Group. Surviving in Shadow: Widespread Militarization and the Systematic Use of Forced Labour in the Campaign for Control of Thaton District. January 17, 2006; available from http://www.khrg.org/khrg2006/khrg0601a.htm

Burma
Rubber
Forced Child Labor

- 1. Human Rights Watch. *My Gun Was as Tall as Me: Child Soldiers in Burma*. New York, October, 2002; available from http://www.hrw.org/en/reports/2002/10/16/my-gun-was-tall-me
- 2. Karen Human Rights Group. Surviving in Shadow: Widespread Militarization and the Systematic Use of Forced Labour in the Campaign for Control of Thaton District. January 17, 2006; available from http://www.khrg.org/khrg2006/khrg0601a.htm

Burma
Sugarcane
Forced Child Labor

1. Karen Human Rights Group. Surviving in Shadow: Widespread Militarization and the Systematic Use of Forced Labour in the Campaign for Control of Thaton District. January 17, 2006; available from http://www.khrg.org/khrg2006/khrg0601a.htm

Burma
Teak
Forced Child Labor

- 1. International Confederation of Free Trade Unions. *Report for ILO Committee of Experts on the Application of Conventions and Recommendations: Burma: Forced Labour Convention, 1930 (nr. 29).* November 10, 2004; available from http://www.icftu.org/displaydocument.asp?Index=991220741&Language=EN
- 2. Karen Human Rights Group. Surviving in Shadow: Widespread Militarization and the Systematic Use of Forced Labour in the Campaign for Control of Thaton District. January 17, 2006; available from http://www.khrg.org/khrg2006/khrg0601a.htm

China
Bricks
Forced Child Labor

- 1. Bristow, Michael. *Slaves' Rescued from China Firm*. BBC News. [online] June 8, 2007 [cited June 13, 2007]; available from http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/asia-pacific/6733045.stm.
- 2. China.Org.Cn. *Officials Punished for Child Labor Crimes*. China Development Gateway. [online] October 22, 2007 [cited September 12, 2008]; available from http://www.china.org.cn/english/MATERIAL/229238.htm.
- 3. Fan, Maureen. "A Desperate Search For Stolen Children: Lax Protections Leave Chinese Vulnerable To Human Trafficking." *The Washington Post*, March 10, 2008, A11; available from http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2008/03/09/AR2008030902048.html.
- 4. Hongqing, Duan, et al. "The Life Cycle of Illegal Brick Kilns." *Caijing Magazine*. June 2007.
- 5. Laogai Research Foundation. "Laogai Handbook 2005- 2006." Hong Kong, 2006.
- 6. Macro International. Summary Report on Child Labor, Forced Labor, and Forced Child Labor in China. Washington, DC, August 2009.
- 7. Roscoff, Robert J. "Corporate Responses to Human Rights." *China Rights Forum* 1 (2003): 49-52; available from http://www.hrichina.org/fs/downloadables/reports/CorporateResponsetoHR1.200 3.pdf?revision\_id=8742.
- 8. Shanxi Evening News. *30 Migrant Workers Enslaved in Shanxi Brickworks Factory Freed*, China Labour Bulletin. [online] April 4, 2006 [cited October 31, 2006]; available from http://www.clb.org.hk/public/contents/news?revision%5fid=37481&item%5fid=37480.
- 9. U.S. Department of State. "China (includes Tibet, Hong Kong, and Macau)." In *Country Report on Human Rights Practices* 2006. Washington, DC, March 6, 2007; available from http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2006/78771.htm.
- 10. U.S. Department of State. "China (includes Tibet, Hong Kong, and Macau)." In *Country Report on Human Rights Practices* 2007. Washington, DC, March 11, 2008; available from http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2006/78771.htm.
- 11. U.S. Embassy-Beijing. reporting. May 20, 2008.

China
Cotton
Forced Child Labor

- 1. Congressional-Executive Committee on China. "Work-Study Programs Using Child Labor Continue in Xinjiang" In Congressional-Executive Committee on China Newsletter. Washington, DC, February 5, 2008.
- 2. Congressional-Executive Committee on China. *Xinjiang Government Continues Controversial 'Work-Study' Program.* Washington, DC, November 3, 2006.
- 3. Environmental Justice Foundation. *Children Behind Our Cotton*. December 5, 2007 available from http://www.ejfoundation.org/page481.html.
- 4. Macro International. Summary Report on Child Labor, Forced Labor, and Forced Child Labor in China. Washington, DC, August 2009.
- 5. U.S. Department of State. "China (includes Tibet, Hong Kong, and Macau)." In *Country Report on Human Rights Practices* 2005. Washington, DC, March 8, 2006; available from http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2005/61605.htm
- 6. U.S. Embassy-Beijing. reporting. May 20, 2008.

China
Electronics
Forced Child Labor

- 1. Herald Tribune. China Investigates Forced Labor. May 1, 2008; available from http://www.nytimes.com/2008/05/01/world/asia/01iht-01china.12474098.html
- 2. Macro International. Summary Report on Child Labor, Forced Labor, and Forced Child Labor in China. Washington, DC, August 2009.
- 3. U.S. Embassy-Beijing. reporting. May 20, 2008.

China
Toys
Forced Child Labor

- 1. French, Howard W. "Fast-Growing China Says Little of Child Slavery's Role." *The New York Times*. June 21, 2007; available from http://www.nytimes.com/2007/06/21/world/asia/21china.html.
- 2. Macro International. *Summary Report on Child Labor, Forced Labor, and Forced Child Labor in China.* Washington, DC, August 2009.
- 3. National Labor Committee. Nightmare on Sesame Street. New York, July 2008.
- 4. U.S. Embassy-Beijing. reporting. May 20, 2008.

# Colombia Coca Forced Child Labor

- 1. Agencia IPC. *El Reclutamiento de Menores no es un Tema Público en Oriente Antioqueño*. Medellín: Instituto Popular de Capacitación, April 16, 2008; available from http://www.ipc.org.co/page/index.php?option=com\_content&task=view&id=1199 &Itemid=368.
- 2. Asociación Niños de Papel Colombia. "Grupos Armados Colombianos Reclutan Cada vez a Más Niños." ninosdepapel.org, 2007; available from http://www.ninosdepapel.org/espanol/article.php?sid=564.
- 3. Government of Colombia. Ministerio de la Protección Social. *Informe Especial sobre Violencia Contra la Infancia en Colombia*. Bogotá, 2006; available from http://www.minproteccionsocial.gov.co/entornoambiental/library/documents/Doc NewsNo15086DocumentNo1819.pdf.
- 4. International Confederation of Free Trade Unions. *Internationally-Recognized Core Labour Standards in Colombia*. Geneva, 2006; available from http://www.ituc-csi.org/IMG/pdf/Colombia\_20-11-06\_final-2.pdf.
- 5. Khoudour-Castéras, David. *Efectos de la Migración sobre el Trabajo Infantil en Colombia*. ILO-IPEC, 2007.
- 6. U.S. Department of State. "Colombia." In *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2007*. Washington, DC, March 11, 2008; available from http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2007/100633.htm.

Côte d'Ivoire
Cocoa
Forced Child Labor

- 1. Agbadou, Jocelyne, et al. La Traite et les Pires Formes de Travail des Enfants dans les Plantations de Cafe-Cacao en Côte d'Ivoire: La Situation dans les Départements Abengourou, Oume, et Soubre: Etude Réalisée pour le Projet LTTE. German Development Agency, 2005; available from http://www.gtz.de/en/dokumente/fr-ci-traite-et-les-pires-formes-de-travail-des-enfants-plantations-cafe-cacao.pdf.
- 2. Anti-Slavery International. *The Cocoa Industry in West Africa, a History of Exploitation*. 2004; available from http://www.antislavery.org/includes/documents/cm\_docs/2008/c/cocoa\_report\_20 04.pdf
- 3. Côte d'Ivoire Prime Minister's Cabinet, Steering Committee for the Child Labour Monitoring System within the Framework of Certification of the Cocoa Production Process. Enquête Initiale de Diagnostic Nationale (Dans 18 Départements Représentatifs de Toute la Zone de Cacao): Rapport Définitif. 2008; available from http://www.cocoaverification.net/Docs/CDI\_RapportFinalEIDExtension20072008.pdf.
- 4. Côte d'Ivoire Prime Minister's Cabinet, Steering Committee for the Child Labour Monitoring System within the Framework of Certification of the Cocoa Production Process. *Initial Diagnostic Survey in Agnibilekrou, Tiassale and Soubre: Final Report.* November, 2007.
- 5. Government of Côte d'Ivoire, Unite Centrale de Coordination. *Projet Pilote Systeme de Suivi du Travail des Enfants dans la Cacaoculture en Cote d'Ivoire*. 2005; available from
  - http://news.abidjan.net/documents/docs/Rapport\_billan\_sste.pdf
- 6. Hawksley, H. "Mali's children in chocolate slavery." *BBC News*, April 12, 2001; available from http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/africa/1272522.stm.
- 7. International Institute of Tropical Agriculture. *Child Labour in the Cocoa Sector of West Africa: A Synthesis of Findings in Cameroon, Côte d'Ivoire, Ghana, and Nigeria.* Ibadan, Nigeria, 2002; available from http://www.globalexchange.org/campaigns/fairtrade/cocoa/IITACocoaResearch.pdf.
- 8. International Labor Rights Forum. *Class Action Complaint for Injunctive Relief and Damages*. Washington, DC, ca. 2004.
- 9. International Labor Rights Fund. *Letter to Robert C. Bonner, Commissioner of Customs.* May 30, 2002.
- 10. Martineau, Pierre. *Spotlight on Ignace Bla*. International Confederation of Free Trade Unions. Brussels, ca. 2003; available from <a href="http://www.icftu.org/displaydocument.asp?Index=991224854">http://www.icftu.org/displaydocument.asp?Index=991224854</a>.

- 11. Parenti, C. "Chocolate's Bittersweet Economy." Fortune, February 17, 2008; available from http://money.cnn.com/2008/01/24/news/international/chocolate\_bittersweet.fortun
- 12. Renaut, A. Chocolate has a Bitter Taste for Child Slaves. International Confederation of Free Trade Unions, May 13, 2002; available from http://www.icftu.org/displaydocument.asp?Index=991215316&Language=EN.
- 13. Save the Children Canada. Children Still in the Chocolate Trade: The Buying, Selling and Toiling of West African Child Workers in the Mulit-Billion Dollar *Industry*. April 7, 2003; available from http://www.savethechildren.ca/canada/media/publications/what we do/exploitati on and abuse/cocoa2003.pdf.
- 14. Tulane University, Evaluation du Travail des Enfants dans la Circuit d'Approvisionnement du Cacao, Presentation at the Second Consultative Meeting on Preliminary Findings from the First Annual Survey of Child Labor in the Cocoa Sector. July 2008.
- 15. U.S. Embassy- Abidjan. reporting. June 3, 2008.
- 16. U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of International Labor Affairs. *Public Hearing* to Collect Information to Assist in the Development of the List of Goods from Countries Produced by Child Labor or Forced Labor. May 28, 2008; available from http://frwebgate.access.gpo.gov/cgibin/getdoc.cgi?dbname=2008\_register%26docid=fr23ap08-122.pdf.

Côte d'Ivoire
Coffee
Forced Child Labor

- 1. Agbadou, J, et al. *La Traite et les Pires Formes de Travail des Enfants dans les Plantations de Cafe-Cacao en Cote d'Ivoire: La Situation dans les Départements Abengourou, Oume, et Soubre: Etude Realisee pour le Projet LTTE.* Abidjan, Cote d'Ivoire: German Development Agency (GTZ), 2005; available from http://www.gtz.de/en/dokumente/fr-ci-traite-et-les-pires-formes-de-travail-des-enfants-plantations-cafe-cacao.pdf.
- 2. Anti-Slavery International. *The Cocoa Industry in West Africa, a History of Exploitation*. London, 2004; available from http://www.antislavery.org/includes/documents/cm\_docs/2008/c/cocoa\_report\_20 04.pdf
- 3. Anti-Slavery International. *Trafficking of Children in West Africa* Focus on Mali and Côte d'Ivoire. London, 2001.
- 4. Chatterjee, S. and S. Raghavan. "Nearly Hidden, Slavery on Ivory Coast Cocoa Farms is Easy to Miss." Knight Ridder News Service June 25, 2001; available from http://www.globalexchange.org/campaigns/fairtrade/cocoa/knightRidder062501d. html
- 5. "Côte d'Ivoire: Child Labourers Repatriated Home." *Africa News* May 15, 2002.
- 6. D. Toler and M. Schweisguth. While Chocolate Lovers Smile, Child Cocoa Workers Cry: Abusive Child Labor in the Cocoa Industry: How Corporations and International Financial Institutions Are Causing It, and How Fair Trade Can Solve It, Global Exchange, n.d. [cited January 4, 2008]; available from http://www.globalexchange.org/campaigns/fairtrade/cocoa/cocoareport103003.pd f.
- 7. Francavilla, F.and S. Lyon. *Children's Work in Côte d'Ivoire: an overview.* 2001; available from http://childrenswork-project.org/pdf/publications/standard\_cote\_divoire.pdf.
- 8. Hawksley, H. "Mali's Children in Chocolate Slavery." *BBC News* April 12, 2001; available from http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/africa/1272522.stm.
- 9. International Labor Rights Fund. *Child Labor in Agriculture: Focus on Child Labor on Cocoa Farms in West Africa and the Chocolate Industry's Initiative to Date.* 2005; available from <a href="http://www.laborrights.org/files/COCOA05Update.pdf">http://www.laborrights.org/files/COCOA05Update.pdf</a>.
- 10. Kpodo, K. "Poverty, Poor Education Exacerbate Child Labor in West Africa's Cocoa Plantations." Associated Press November 19, 2002; available from http://www.globalexchange.org/campaigns/fairtrade/cocoa/448.html.
- 11. U.S. Embassy- Abidjan. reporting. June 3, 2008.

Ghana
Tilapia (fish)
Forced Child Labor

- 1. African Centre for Human Development. *The Little Ghanian Slaves: A Cry for Help: A Report on Child Trafficking in Ghana*. Accra, February, 2002.
- 2. Akpalu, Wisdom and Dr. Peter Martinsson. *Ostracism and Common Pool Resource Management: Young Fishers in the Laboratory*. Department of Economics, Gothenberg University, Sweden, 2006; available from <a href="http://www.csae.ox.ac.uk/conferences/2008-EDiA/papers/122-Akpalu.pdf">http://www.csae.ox.ac.uk/conferences/2008-EDiA/papers/122-Akpalu.pdf</a>.
- 3. Annan, James Koffi, Founder of Challenging Heights. Interview with USDOL Official. Washington, DC, September 19, 2008.
- 4. Baidoo, Patrick and Jonathan Ratner, The Chronicle (Ghana),. "Ghana: Child Trafficking Still Widespread." afrika.no [online] August 18, 2004; available from http://www.afrika.no/Detailed/6682.html.
- 5. Taylor, Ernest, IOM Project Director, Accra, Ghana. *Freeing the Fishing Children of Ghana*. June, 2003.
- 6. ILO Committee of Experts. *Direct Request, Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Ghana (ratification: 2000),* 2006; available from available from http://www.ilo.org/ilolex/cgi-lex/pdconv.pl?host=status01&textbase=iloeng&document=18876&chapter=9&query=%28Ghana%29+%40ref&highlight=&querytype=bool&context=0.
- 7. IOM Ghana. Baseline on Child Trafficking: Northern Region. Accra, May, 2006.
- 8. IOM Ghana. Survey on Child Trafficking in the fishing industry in the Volta Region, Ghana. Accra, 2007.
- 9. IOM Ghana. *What We Do*, [online] April 10, 2007; available from http://www.iom.int/ghana/countertraffick.html.
- 10. IOM official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. Washington, DC, June 24, 2008.
- 11. LaFraniere, Sharon. "Africa's World of Forced Labor, in a 6-Year-Old's Eyes." New York Times [online] October 29, 2006; available from http://www.nytimes.com/2006/10/29/world/africa/29ghana.html.
- 12. Mull, Diane M. and Kevin Elkins. *Planning Intervention Strategies for Child Laborers in Ghana, Final Report: Education to Combat Abusive Child Labor (ECACL) and Basic Education and Policy Support (BEPS) Activity.* Creative Associates International, August 6, 2002; available from <a href="http://www.beps.net/publications/ECACLghanaplanning2002.pdf">http://www.beps.net/publications/ECACLghanaplanning2002.pdf</a>.
- 13. Riisoen, Kari Hauge, et al. *Travel to Uncertainty: A Study of Child Relocation in Burkina Faso, Ghana, and Mali.* Fafo Research Program on Trafficking and Child Labour, Oslo, 2004; available from http://www.fafo.no/pub/rapp/440/440.pdf.
- 14. U.S. Department of State. Saving the Victims, One by One: An Interview with Marco Gramegna, Director, Counter-Trafficking Service, International Organization for Migration, June 2003; available from

http://guangzhou.usembassy-china.org.cn/uploads/images/8-ROzAK2rNq5e3WA2FrxFw/ijge0603.pdf.
15. U.S. Embassy- Accra. *reporting*. 2008.
16. U.S. Embassy- Accra official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. June

- 13, 2008.

India
Bricks
Forced Child Labor

- 1. Anti-Slavery Society. *Bonded child labor*. Bradenton, 2003; available from http://www.anti-slaverysociety.addr.com/bclab.htm.
- Bhukuth, A. "Child Labor and Debt Bondage: A Case Study of Brick Kiln Workers in Southeast India." *Journal of Asian & African Studies* (00219096), 40 (4), (2005): 287-302; available from http://jas.sagepub.com/cgi/content/abstract/40/4/287
- 3. Cockburn, A. "21st Century Slaves." *National Geographic* Vol. 204 (September 2002); available from http://ngm.nationalgeographic.com/ngm/0309/feature1/.
- 4. Free the Slaves. *Recovering Childhood. Combating Child Trafficking in Northern India.* 2005; available from http://www.crin.org/resources/infoDetail.asp?ID=6787
- 5. ILO. *A Global Alliance Against Forced Labour*. Geneva, 2005; available from http://www.ilo.org/public/english/standards/relm/ilc/ilc93/pdf/rep-i-b.pdf
- 6. International Justice Mission. *IJM Intervention Brings Freedom to 32 Held in Slavery International Justice Mission*. May 1, 2008; available from http://www.ijm.org/newsfromthefield/ijminterventionbringsfreedomto32heldinsla very?utm\_source=JB&utm\_medium=email&utm\_campaign=JB0805.
- 7. Manier, B. "India: Economic Boom Masks Widespread Child Labour." *International Confederation of Free Trade Unions* No. 6 (October 2004); available from http://www.business-humanrights.org/Links/Repository/112316/jump
- 8. U.S. Department of State. "India." In *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2008*. Washington, DC, March 11, 2008; available from http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2007/100614.htm.
- 9. U.S. Department of State. "India." In *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices* 2007. Washington, DC, 2008; available from http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2007/100614.htm.
- 10. U.S. Department of State. "India." In *Trafficking in Persons Report*. Washington, DC, 2006; available from http://www.state.gov/g/tip/rls/tiprpt/2008/

India
Cottonseed (hybrid)
Forced Child Labor

- 1. Global March and the International Center on Child Labor and Education. *Review of Child Labour, Education and Poverty Agenda India Country Report.* 2006; available from http://www.globalmarch.org/images/india-report.pdf.
- 2. Lall, Anusha. *Child Slavery Thriving in Indian Cotton Industry*. One World South Asia, October 26, 2007; available from http://us.oneworld.net/node/154549.
- 3. Oonk, G. *Childhood Cropped*. India Committee of the Netherlands, Utrecht, 2003; available from http://www.indiatogether.org/2003/may/chi-cropped.htm.
- 4. Srivastava, R. *Bonded labor in India: Its Incidence and Pattern*. ILO, Geneva,2005; available from http://digitalcommons.ilr.cornell.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1017&context=f orcedlabor
- 5. U.S. Department of State. "India." In *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2005*, Washington, DC, March 8, 2006; available from http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2005/index.htm
- 6. U.S. Department of State. "India." In *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2007*, Washington, DC, March 11, 2008; available from http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2007/100614.htm.
- 7. U.S. Embassy- New Delhi. reporting. June 11, 2008.
- 8. Venkateswarlu, D. *Child Labor in Hybrid Cottonseed Production in Andhra Pradesh: recent developments.* India Committee of The Netherlands, Utrecht, 2004; available from http://www.germanwatch.org/tw/bay-stua.pdf.
- 9. Venkateswarlu, D. Seeds of Bondage: Female Child Bonded Labour in Hybrid Cottonseed Production in Andhra Pradesh. India Committee of The Netherlands, Utrecht, 2003; available from http://www.indianet.nl/sobsec1.html

# India Embroidered Textiles (zari) Forced Child Labor

- 1. Child Labor Coalition. Child Labor Horrors in Fashion Industry: "Hide the Shame is the New Strategy." November 8, 2007.
- 2. Global March Against Child Labor. *Child Slaves Rescued from Embroidery Sweatshops*. New Dehli, October 29, 2007; available from http://www.globalmarch.org/gap/index.php
- 3. *The Hindu*. "78 Child Labourers Rescued." May 30, 2006; available from http://www.hindu.com/2006/05/30/stories/2006053015890400.htm
- 4. U.S. Department of State. "India." In *Trafficking in Persons Report- 2007*. Washington, DC, June 12, 2007; available from http://www.state.gov/g/tip/rls/tiprpt/2007/82806.htm.
- 5. U.S. Embassy- New Delhi. reporting. June 11, 2008.
- 6. U.S. Embassy- New Delhi. reporting. January 11, 2007.
- 7. *Calcutta News*. "62 Child Workers Rescued in Delhi." June 12, 2008; available from http://www.thaindian.com/newsportal/uncategorized/62-child-workers-rescued-from-slavery-in-delhi-lead\_10059127.html

India
Garments
Forced Child Labor

- Macro International. (2008) Macro International In-Country Research in India.
   U.S. Embassy- New Delhi. reporting. June 11, 2008.

India
Rice
Forced Child Labor

- Bhukuth, Augendra. Child Labour and Debt Bondage: A Case Study of Brick Kiln Workers in Southeast India. August 1, 2005; available from http://goliath.ecnext.com/coms2/gi\_0199-5050896/Child-labour-and-debt-bondage.html
- 2. ILO-IPEC. *A Global Alliance Against Forced Labour*. Geneva, 2005; available from http://www.ilo.org/public/english/standards/relm/ilc/ilc93/pdf/rep-i-b.pdf
- 3. U.S. Department of State. "India." In *Trafficking in Persons Report*. Washington, DC, June 5, 2006; available from http://www.state.gov/g/tip/rls/tiprpt/2006/65989.htm.
- 4. U.S. Embassy- New Delhi. reporting. June 11, 2008.

India
Stones
Forced Child Labor

- 1. CREM, India Committee of the Netherlands and the Center for Research on Multinational Corporations. *From Quarry to Graveyard*. Utrecht, September 2006; available from http://www.indianet.nl/fromquarrytograveyard.html
- 2. Dolan, S. Former Child Labourers from India Share their Stories with UNICEF. UNICEF, New York, May 2, 2006; available from http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/india\_33738.html.
- 3. Free the Slaves. *Recovering Childhood. Combating Child Trafficking in Northern India*. 2005.
- 4. Free the Slaves. *The Silent Revolution: Sankalp and the Quarry Slaves*. April 2006; available from http://www.freetheslaves.net/Page.aspx?pid=319
- 5. Manier, B. "India: Economic Boom Masks Widespread Child Labour." *International Confederation of Free Trade Unions* No. 6. October 2004; available from http://www.business-humanrights.org/Links/Repository/112316/jump
- 6. National Human Rights Commission. *Year-End Review 2003 National Human Rights Commission*. New Delhi, 2003; available from http://nhrc.nic.in/disparchive.asp?fno=632
- 7. Srivastava, R. *Bonded Labor in India: Its Incidence and Pattern.* ILO, Geneva, 2005; available from http://digitalcommons.ilr.cornell.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1017&context=f orcedlabor
- 8. U.S. Department of State. "India." In *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices* 2004. Washington, DC, February 28, 2005; available from http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2004/41740.htm.
- 9. U.S. Department of State. "India." In *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices* 2007. Washington, DC, March 11, 2008; available from http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2007/100614.htm.

Malawi
Tobacco
Forced Child Labor

- 1. ILO-IPEC. Baseline Survey Report Regional Programme on Prevention, Withdrawal and Rehabilitation of Children Engaged in Hazardous Work in Commercial Agriculture (East Africa). Geneva, February, 2003.
- 2. International Confederation of Free Trade Unions. *Internationally Recognized Core Labour Standards in Malawi*. 2002; available from http://www.icftu.org/displaydocument.asp?Index=991214742&Language=EN.
- 3. International Labor Rights Fund. Public Information Response by International Labor Rights Forum to FR DOC E7-25036. 2008; available from <a href="http://www.dol.gov/ilab/programs/ocft/PDF/ilrf/coverletter.pdf">http://www.dol.gov/ilab/programs/ocft/PDF/ilrf/coverletter.pdf</a>.
- 4. Otanez, M. G., et al. "Eliminating Child Labour in Malawi: a British American Tobacco Corporate Responsibility Project to Sidestep Tobacco Labour Exploitation." *Tobacco Control* 2006, 224-230.
- 5. U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of International Labor Affairs. *Public Hearing to Collect Information to Assist in the Development of the List of Goods from Countries Produced by Child Labor or Forced Labor*. May 28, 2008; available from http://www.dol.gov.edgekey-staging.net/federalregister/HtmlDisplay.aspx?DocId=20651&Month=4&Year=20 08
- 6. U.S. Department of State. "Malawi." In *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices* 2007. Washington, DC, 2008; available from http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2007/100491.htm.

Mali
Rice
Forced Child Labor

- 1. Castle, Sarah and Aisse Diarra. *La Migration Internationale des Jeunes Maliens: Tradition, Nécessité ou Rite de Passage?* London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, London, June 2003.
- 2. Diallo, C.O. "Trafic d'enfants: Le marabout pris en flagrant délit." *L'Essor*, No. 14992 (July 3, 2003).
- 3. ILO-IPEC. Etude sur la Traite des Enfants au Mali et au Sénégal: Dimensions Internes, Phénomènes Transfrontaliers, Rôle et Responsabilités du Secteur Privé. Cas du Mali. Research Report. Geneva, 2006.
- 4. ILO-IPEC. Support for the Preparation of the Mali Time-Bound Programme. Project Document. Geneva, September 1, 2006.
- 5. UNESCO. Etude sur la Traite des Personnes, Particulièrement des Femmes et des Enfants dans les Régions de Tombouctou, Gao et Kidal. Research Report. Bamako, June, 2007.
- 6. U.S. Department of State. "Mali (Tier 2)." In *Trafficking in Persons Report- 2006*. Washington, DC, June 5, 2006; available from http://www.state.gov/g/tip/rls/tiprpt/2006/65989.htm.
- 7. Winrock International. *Spotlight on ENDA, Mali,* [online] July, 2005; available from http://circle.winrock.org/news/ml-ENDA.cfm.

Nepal
Bricks
Forced Child Labor

- 1. Concern for Children and Environment. Research Report Launch Programme on Child Labour in Brick Kilns in Nepal. A National Survey. Press Release. July 22, 2005.
- 2. General Federation of Nepalese Trade Unions and Anti-Slavery International. *The Labour in the Brick Industry: Paying Back in Sweat and Tear.* Kathmandu, 2007.
- 3. ILO, UNICEF, and WB. *Understanding Children's Work in Nepal*. Rome, 2003; available from http://www.ucw-project.org/pdf/publications/standard\_report\_nepal.pdf.
- 4. ILO-IPEC. *IPEC Country Profile: Nepal.* Geneva, 2002; available from http://www.ilo.org/public/english/standards/ipec/themes/timebound/tbp.htm
- 5. Macro International. (2008) Macro In-Country Research in Nepal.
- 6. Stafford, William F. *Understanding Bonded Child Labour in Asia*. Child Workers in Asia, Bangkok, 2007; available from http://www.crin.org/docs/CWA\_%20UnderstandingBondedChildLabour.pdf.
- 7. U.S. Embassy- Kathmandu. reporting. June 20, 2008.

Nepal
Carpets
Forced Child Labor

- 1. Charlé, Suzanne. "Children of the Looms." *Children, Youth and Environments* 13, No. 2 (2003); available from http://www.colorado.edu/journals/cye/13\_2/FieldReports/ChildrenoftheLooms/ChildrenoftheLooms.htm
- 2. ILO, UNICEF, and WB. *Understanding Children's Work in Nepal*. Rome, 2003; available from http://www.ucw-project.org/pdf/publications/standard\_report\_nepal.pdf.
- 3. ILO-IPEC. *Child Labour in the Nepalese Carpet Sector: A Rapid Assessment*. Kathmandu, June 2002; available from http://www.ilo.org/public/english/region/asro/newdelhi/ipec/download/resources/nepal/nppubl02eng8.pdf.
- 4. ILO-IPEC. *IPEC Country Profile: Nepal.* Geneva, 2002; available from http://www.dol.gov/ilab/grants/sga0106/IPEC-Nepal.pdf.
- 5. Macro International. (2008) Macro In-Country Research in Nepal.
- 6. Suarez, Joann. "Former Child Slaves Share Their Stories." April 20, 2007; available from http://www.themiamihurricane.com/2007/04/20/former-child-slaves-share-their-stories/.
- 7. Subedi, Govind. *Trafficking and Sexual Abuse among Street Children in Kathmandu*. Kathmandu, March 2002; available from http://www.ilo.org/ipecinfo/product/viewProduct.do;jsessionid=0a038009cf27f09 46d1cda942c8ad97fc0a38b833d5.hkzFngTDp6WImQuUaNaLb3D3lN4K-xaIah8S-xyIn3uKmAiN-AnwbQbxaNvzaAmI-huKa30xgx95fjWTa3eIpkzFngTDp6WImQuxahyTc34TcheL8OexhOaOgzX9i4j 38QfznA5Pp7ftolbGmkTy?productId=773.

# Nepal Embroidered Textiles (zari) Forced Child Labor

- 1. Macro International. (2008) Macro In-Country Research in Nepal.
- 2. *The Himalayan Times*. "7,000 Kids Working 18 hrs a Day." Kathmandu, April 6, 2007; available from http://www.southasianmedia.net/cnn.cfm?id=377157&category=Human%20Rights&Country=NEPAL
- 3. U.S. Embassy- Kathmandu. reporting. June 20, 2008.
- 4. World Education. *Combating Child Labor through Education in Nepal: The Brighter Futures Program Phase II.* Response to USDOL March TPR Comments Boston, May 7, 2008.

Nepal
Stones
Forced Child Labor

- ILO-IPEC. *IPEC Country Profile: Nepal*. Geneva, 2002.
   Sainju, Bijaya. "Child Labour in Stone Quarries: A National Survey Conducted by CONCERN-Nepal." Concern for Children and Environment-Nepal, Kathmandu, 2002.

Nigeria
Cocoa
Forced Child Labor

- 1. Federal University of Technology. *Report on Baseline Survey of Child Labor Situation in the STCP Pilot Project Area, Nigeria*. Akure, 2005.
- 2. Federal University of Technology. *Towards Understanding of Hazardous Child Labor in Cocoa/ Commercial Agriculture in Nigeria*. Akure, 2004.
- 3. ILO-IPEC. West Africa Cocoa/Commercial Agriculture Programme to Combat Hazardous and Exploitative Child Labour (WACAP). Technical Progress Report. Geneva, March, 2006.
- 4. International Institute of Tropical Agriculture. *Child Labour in the Cocoa Sector of West Africa: A Synthesis of Findings in Cameroon, Cote D'Ivoire, Ghana, and Nigeria*. Ibadan, 2002; available from http://www.globalexchange.org/campaigns/fairtrade/cocoa/IITACocoaResearch.pdf
- 5. Olori, Toye. "Child Labour Woes Give Cocoa a Bitter Taste." *Independent Online*, December 24, 2003; available from http://www.iol.co.za/index.php?set\_id=1&click\_id=68&art\_id=qw10722479412B 213.
- 6. U.S. Embassy- Abuja. reporting. May 28, 2008.

Nigeria
Granite
Forced Child Labor

- 1. Agence France Press. "Benin's Child Slaves Working Nigeria's Quarries." [online] December 11, 2007; available from http://afp.google.com/article/ALeqM5h8Vu3tVLkIcdHpsij-Qk5Rw2sBRw
- 2. Associated Press. "Child Laborers Are Rescued From Nigerian Granite Quarries." *Stone World Articles* November 1, 2003; available from http://www.stoneworld.com/Articles/Industry\_News/b8eb9f4b606f7010VgnVCM 100000f932a8c0 .
- 3. International Confederation of Free Trade Unions. *Internationally Recognised Core Labour Standards in Nigeria Report for the WTO General Council Review of the Trade Policies of Nigeria*. Report. Geneva, May 11 and 13, 2005; available from http://www.icftu.org/www/pdf/clsnigeriareport2005.pdf
- 4. McKenzie, Glenn. "Nigerian Children Toil in Quarries." *BNET Business Network* October 24, 2003.
- 5. The Protection Project. *Nigeria*, 2004 available from http://www.protectionproject.org/?q=content/country-reports
- 6. UNODC. *Measures to Combat Trafficking in Human Beings in Benin, Nigeria and Togo*. Geneva, September, 2006; available from <a href="http://www.unodc.org/pdf/publications/ht\_research\_report\_nigeria.pdf">http://www.unodc.org/pdf/publications/ht\_research\_report\_nigeria.pdf</a>
- 7. U.S. Embassy- Abuja. reporting. May 28, 2008.

Nigeria
<b>Gravel (crushed stones)</b>
Forced Child Labor

- 1. Agence France Press. "Benin's Child Slaves Working Nigeria's Quarries." [online] December 11, 2007; available from http://afp.google.com/article/ALeqM5h8Vu3tVLkIcdHpsij-Qk5Rw2sBRw
- 2. Terre des Hommes. *Little Hands of the Stone Quarries, Investigation of Child Trafficking Between Benin and Nigeria*. December, 2005; available at http://www.streetchildren.org.uk/reports/tdh06\_littlehandsothestonequarries%5B1%5D.pdf
- 3. IRIN. "Benin: When a Community is Dirt Poor Everyone Finds Child Trafficking Acceptable." [online] 2005; available from http://www.irinnews.org/report.aspx?reportid=53193.
- 4. IRIN. "West Africa: Traffickers Hold Thousands of Children, Women in Bondage." [online] November 12, 2003; available from http://www.irinnews.org/Report.aspx?ReportId=47205.
- 5. McKenzie, Glenn. "Nigerian Children Toil in Quarries." *BNET Business Network* October 24, 2003.
- 6. Nemlin, E. *SUFA Report No. 1 Child. Slavery*. London, July, 2004; available from http://www.standupforafrica.org.uk/files/report1.pdf.
- 7. U.S. Embassy- Abuja. reporting. May 28, 2008.

Pakistan
Bricks
Forced Child Labor

- 1. Anti-Slavery International. *The Enslavement of Dalit and Indigenous Communities in India, Nepal and Pakistan Through Debt Bondage.* London, 2001; available from
  - http://www.childtrafficking.com/Docs/anti\_slavery\_2001\_\_dalits\_e.pdf
- 2. Bales, Kevin. *Disposable People: New Slavery in the Global Economy*. University of California Press, Berkeley and Los Angeles, 2004.
- 3. Ercelawn, Aly and Muhammed Nauman. *Bonded Labour in Pakistan*. ILO, 2001; available from <a href="http://www.ilo.org/dyn/declaris/DECLARATIONWEB.DOWNLOAD\_BLOB?V">http://www.ilo.org/dyn/declaris/DECLARATIONWEB.DOWNLOAD\_BLOB?V</a> ar DocumentID=1545
- 4. ILO. *A Global Alliance Against Forced Labour*. Geneva, 2005; available from http://www.ilo.org/public/english/standards/relm/ilc/ilc93/pdf/rep-i-b.pdf.
- 5. Malik, Shahid. "Pakistani Forced Labourers Freed." BBC News, Lahore, June 14, 2005; available from http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/south\_asia/4093330.stm.
- 6. Pakistan Institute of Labour Education and Research. *Unfree Labour in Pakistan: Work, Debt and Bondage in Brick Kilns.* ILO, Geneva, March, 2004; available from http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed\_norm/---declaration/documents/publication/wcms\_082028.pdf.
- 7. Shujaat, Qindeel. "A Vicious Cycle." In *The State of Pakistan's Children 2006*, ed. Fazila Gulrez. Society for the Protection of the Rights of the Child, Islamabad, 2007; available from http://www.sparcpk.org/publications/sopc 2006.pdf.
- 8. U.S. Department of State. "Pakistan." In *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2007*. Washington, DC, March 11, 2008; available from http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2007/100619.htm

Pakistan
Carpets
Forced Child Labor

- 1. Edmonds, Eric V. *Child Labor in South Asia*. OECD, Paris, May 20, 2003; available from http://www.oecd.org/dataoecd/28/20/2955703.pdf
- 2. ILO. *A Global Alliance Against Forced Labour*. Geneva, 2005; available from http://www.ilo.org/public/english/standards/relm/ilc/ilc93/pdf/rep-i-b.pdf.
- 3. Mehrotra, Santosh and Mario Biggeri. *The Subterranean Child Labour Force:* Subcontracted Home Based Manufacturing in Asia. UNICEF Innocenti Research Centre, Florence, November 2002; available from http://www.unicefirc.org/publications/pdf/iwp96.pdf
- 4. Nasir, Zafar. A Rapid Assessment of Bonded Labour in the Carpet Industry of Pakistan. ILO, Geneva, 2004; available from http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed\_norm/---declaration/documents/publication/wcms\_082029.pdf
- 5. Shujaat, Qindeel, "A Vicious Cycle." In *The State of Pakistan's Children 2006*, ed. Fazila Gulrez. Society for the Protection of the Rights of the Child, Islamabad, 2007; available from http://www.sparcpk.org/publications/sopc\_2006.pdf.
- 6. U.S. Department of State. "Pakistan." In *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2007*. Washington, DC, March 11, 2008; available from http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2007/100619.htm

Pakistan
Coal
Forced Child Labor

- 1. Bilal, Gulmina. "Death in the Mines." *Newsline*, April 2006; available from http://www.newslinemagazine.com/2006/04/death-in-the-mines/
- 2. Salim, Ahmad. *A Rapid Assessment of Bonded Labour in Pakistan's Mining Sector*. ILO, Geneva, 2004; available from http://www.ilo.org/sapfl/Informationresources/ILOPublications/lang-en/docName--WCMS\_082032/index.htm .

Russia
Pornography
Forced Child Labor

- 1. Hughes, Donna. *Trafficking for Sexual Exploitation: The Case of the Russian Federation*. Geneva: IOM, 2002; available from http://www.uri.edu/artsci/wms/hughes/russia.pdf.
- 2. ILO. *In-Depth Analysis of the Situation of Working Street Children in Moscow 2001*. Moscow, 2002; available from http://www.ilo.ru/publications/childlabour/Moscow\_Report\_Eng\_1.pdf.
- 3. ILO. *In-Depth Analysis of the Situation of Working Street Children in St. Petersburg 2000.* St. Petersburg, 2001; available from http://www.ilo.ru/publications/childlabour/SPb\_Report\_Eng.pdf.
- 4. ILO. *In-Depth Analysis of the Situation of Working Street Children in the Leningrad Region 2001*. St. Petersburg, 2002; available from http://www.ilo.ru/publications/childlabour/LenObl\_Report\_Eng.pdf.
- 5. The Protection Project. *Human Rights Report: Russia*. ca. 2004; available from http://www.protectionproject.org/?q=content/country-reports
- 6. Tiurjukanova, E. *Human Trafficking in the Russian Federation Inventory and Analysis of the Current Situation and Responses*. UNICEF, ILO and Canadian International Development Agency, Moscow, 2006; available from <a href="http://www.childtrafficking.org/pdf/user/Unicef\_RussiaTraffickingMar06.pdf">http://www.childtrafficking.org/pdf/user/Unicef\_RussiaTraffickingMar06.pdf</a>.
- 7. Tjurjukanova, E., et al. Analysis of the Situation and Institutions in the Field of Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children (CSEC) and Counter-CSEC Activities in Russia. 2003.
- 8. U.S. Department of State. "Russia." In *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2007*. Washington, DC, 2008; available from http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2007/index.htm
- 9. U.S. Embassy- Moscow. reporting. November 30, 2007.

Sierra Leone
Diamonds
Forced Child Labor

- 1. Ansumana, F. *The Impact of Human Trafficking as Human Rights Abuse on Women and Children in Post-War Sierra Leone*. MA dissertation, Njala University. Freetown, December 2007.
- 2. Bøås, Morten and Anne Hatløy. *Living in a Material World*. Fafo Institute for Applied Social Science, Oslo, 2006; available from http://www.fafo.no/pub/rapp/515/515.pdf.
- 3. Farah, Douglas. "Rebels in Sierra Leone Mine Diamonds in Defiance of U.N. Captured Children and Conscripts Used as Laborers." *Washington Post*, August 19, 2001; available from http://www.washingtonpost.com/ac2/wp-dyn/A30720-2001Aug18
- 4. Fofana, Lansana. "UN Envoy Stunned by Magnitude of Child Slavery." Interpress Service News Agency February 28, 2003; available from http://ipsnews.net/africa/interna.asp?idnews=16367
- 5. ILO. *A Global Alliance Against Forced Labour*. Geneva, 2005; available from http://www.ilo.org/global/What\_we\_do/Publications/ILOBookstore/Orderonline/Books/lang--en/docName--WCMS\_081882/index.htm
- 6. J. Williams, et al. *Sierra Leone Diamond Policy Study*. UK Department for International Development, London, January 2002; available from <a href="http://www.reliefweb.int/library/documents/2002/dfid\_sle\_diamond.pdf">http://www.reliefweb.int/library/documents/2002/dfid\_sle\_diamond.pdf</a>
- 7. Macro International Inc. Macro In-Country Research in Sierra Leone, 2008.
- 8. Surtees, Rebecca. Child Trafficking in Sierra Leone. UNICEF, Vienna, 2005.
- 9. The Protection Project. *Human Rights Report: Sierra Leone*. 2005; available from http://www.protectionproject.org/?q=content/country-reports
- 10. U.S. Department of State. "Sierra Leone." In *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2006*. Washington, DC, March 6, 2007; available from http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2007/index.htm
- 11. U.S. Department of State. "Sierra Leone (Tier 2)." In *Trafficking in Persons Report- 2007*. Washington, DC, June 12, 2007; available from http://www.state.gov/g/tip/rls/tiprpt/2007/index.htm
- 12. United Nations Office of the Secretary General. *Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary-General.* Geneva, October 30, 2003; available from http://www.essex.ac.uk/armedcon/story\_id/000161.pdf

Tajikistan
Cotton
Forced Child Labor

- 1. Asian Development Bank, *Initial Poverty and Social Assessment, TAJ: Sustainable Cotton Subsector Project.* August, 2006; available from http://www.adb.org/Documents/IPSAs/TAJ/38603-TAJ-IPSA.pdf
- 2. ILO. *A Global Alliance against Forced Labour*. Geneva, 2005; available from http://www.ilo.org/global/What\_we\_do/Publications/ILOBookstore/Orderonline/Books/lang--en/docName--WCMS\_081882/index.htm
- 3. International Bureau for Children's Rights. *Making Children's Rights Work: Country Profile on Tajikistan.* ca. 2006.
- 4. "Trafficking in Persons in Central Asia: The Scope of the Problem and Appropriate Responses." Paper presented at the Regional Central Asia Conference, Astana, May 18 19, 2006; available from http://www.protectionproject.org/?q=content/trafficking-persons-central-asia-scope-problem-and-appropriate-responses

Thailand
Garments
Forced Child Labor

- 1. "Abused Lao child workers rescued." *Bangkok Post*, September 26, 2006; available from
  - http://archives.mybangkokpost.com/bkkarchives/frontstore/news\_detail.html?aid=193206&textcat=General%20News&type=a&key=Lao%20Child%20Workers&year=2006&click\_page=1&search\_cat=text&from=text\_search.
- 2. Federation of Trade Unions Burma Migrants Section. *The Mekong Challenge—Working Day and Night: The Plight of Migrant Child Workers in Mae Sot, Thailand.* ILO, Bangkok, 2006; available from http://www.ilo.org/public/english/region/asro/bangkok/child/trafficking/download s/workingdayandnight-english.pdf
- 3. ILO. The Mekong Challenge Underpaid, Overworked and Overlooked: The Realities of Young Migrant Workers in Thailand (Volume 2) Manufacturing Sector. 2006; available from http://www.no-trafficking.org/content/pdf/ilomanufacturing-vol2-eng.pdf
- 4. "Laotian Slaves Freed After Raid on Factory." The Nation, September 16, 2004.
- 5. Pearson, E. *The Mekong Challenge—Human Trafficking: Redefining Demand.* ILO, Bangkok, 2005.
- 6. U.S. Embassy-Bangkok. reporting. June 8, 2008.
- 7. Wille, C. Thailand-Lao People's Democratic Republic and Thailand-Myanmar Border Areas, Trafficking in Children into the Worst Forms of Child Labour: A Rapid Assessment. ILO, Geneva, 2001.
- 8. "Workers awarded Bt1m." *The Nation*, September 26, 2006; available from http://www.nationmultimedia.com/search/read.php?newsid=30014654&keyword=Workers+awarded+Bt1m

Thailand
Shrimp
Forced Child Labor

- 1. "Child Labourers Toil in Thai Seafood Factories." *Reuters*, April 26, 2007; available from http://asia.news.yahoo.com/070425/3/30vr5.html.
- 2. ILO. *The Mekong Challenge Underpaid, Overworked and Overlooked: The Realities of Young Migrant Workers in Thailand (Volume 2) –Fishing Sector.* 2006; available from http://www.no-trafficking.org/content/pdf/ilo-fishing-vol2-eng.pdf.
- 3. The Mekong Challenge: Underpaid, Overworked, and Overlooked: The Realities of Young Migrant Workers in Thailand (Volume I). ILO, Bangkok, 2006; available from http://www.ilo.org/public/english/region/asro/bangkok/child/trafficking/download
  - http://www.ilo.org/public/english/region/asro/bangkok/child/trafficking/download s/underpaid-eng-volume1.pdf
- 4. U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of International Labor Affairs. *Public Hearing to Collect Information to Assist in the Development of the List of Goods from Countries Produced by Child Labor or Forced Labor*. May 28, 2008; available http://www.dol.gov.edgekey-staging.net/federalregister/HtmlDisplay.aspx?DocId=20651&Month=4&Year=20 08
- 5. U.S. Department of State. "Thailand." In *Trafficking in Persons Report- 2007*. Washington, DC, June 12, 2007; available from http://www.state.gov/g/tip/rls/tiprpt/2007/.
- 6. U.S. Embassy-Bangkok. reporting. June 8, 2008.
- 7. UN Inter-Agency Project on Human Trafficking in the Greater Mekong Subregion. Needs Assessment and Analysis of the Situation of Cambodian Migrant Workers In Klong Yai District, Trad, Thailand. Project Report. November 2005; available from http://www.no
  - trafficking.org/content/pdf/copy%20of%20situation%20analysis%20lscw.pdf

Uzbekistan
Cotton
Forced Child Labor

- 1. Ashurov, Kamil, et al. *Investigation: "Patriotic" Uzbek Child Laborers*. December 10, 2004.
- 2. Environmental Justice Foundation. *Child Labor and Cotton in Uzbekistan.* available from http://www.ejfoundation.org/page145.html
- 3. Environmental Justice Foundation. *White Gold: The True Cost of Cotton.* London, 2005; available from
  - $http://www.ejfoundation.org/pdf/white\_gold\_the\_true\_cost\_of\_cotton.pdf$
- 4. Ethical Corporation. *Uzbekistan Cotton A Thread of Hope in the Retail Fabric*. October 4, 2007; available from http://www.ethicalcorp.com/content.asp?ContentID=5409
- 5. ILO. *A Global Alliance Against Forced Labor*. Geneva, 2005; available from http://www.ilo.org/dyn/declaris/DECLARATIONWEB.DOWNLOAD\_BLOB?V ar DocumentID=5059.
- Institute for War and Peace Reporting. "Further Growth in Uzbek Child Labor." 2004; available from http://www.dol.gov/ilab/programs/ocft/PDF/ilrf/FurtherGrowthinUzbekChildLab or.pdf
- 7. Institute for War and Peace Reporting. *Targets Set for Uzbek "Slaves"*. November 28, 2003; available from http://www.uzland.uz/2003/december/01/08.htm
- 8. International Crisis Group. *The Curse of Cotton: Central Asia's Destructive Monoculture*. February 28, 2005; available from http://www.crisisgroup.org/home/index.cfm?id=3294&l=1
- 9. IRIN. "UZBEKISTAN: Focus on Child Labor in the Cotton Industry." IRINNews.org February 9, 2004; available from http://enews.ferghana.ru/article.php?id=261
- IRIN. "UZBEKISTAN: Forced Labour Continues in Cotton Industry." IRINNews.org December 9, 2005; available from http://www.irinnews.org/Report.aspx?ReportId=29541
- 11. Saidazimova, Gulnoza. *Uzbekistan: Call for Boycott over Uzbek Child Labor*, November 21, 2007; available from http://www.rferl.org/featuresarticle/2007/11/F0656FAD-48B9-4AA9-858C-8ED789DC1C7B.html
- 12. Shenker, Sarah. "Central Asia Struggles to End Child Labor." *BBCNews* February 21, 2005; available from http://news.bbc.co.uk/go/pr/fr/-/2/hi/asia-pacific/4267559.stm
- 13. U.S. Department of State. "Uzbekistan." In *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2007*, March 11, 2008; available from http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2007/100623.htm.
- 14. U.S. Embassy- Tashkent. reporting. June 6, 2008.